PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 2ND FEBRUARY 2016
	Present:  
	Mrs Pat Darby (Chair)
	Mrs W Palmer
	Mr A Mathieson

	
	Mr T Woolven

Mr P Scott
	Mr R Tillett

Mr J Scade
	Mr T Bonser



	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	
	


Apologies: Parish Councillor: Mr R Lupton

      Borough Cllr: Tim Shaw
	Number

_______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	17/16

18/16

19/16

20/16

21/16

22/16

23/16

24/16

25/16

26/16

27/16

28/16

29/16

30/16
	Members of the Public: Borough Cllrs: Mike Taylor and Steve Perry, Mr and Mrs Chitty and Ms Pover
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None.

UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.
INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr Chitty wished to speak about a street light outside 29/30 Greenlands which had failed. A copy of Mr Chitty’s letter had been sent to the Council prior to the meeting. Mr Chitty said that the footpaths were in frequent use by pedestrians, children going to school and dog walkers and they now had to do this in the dark.  

Older residents now had to carry torches to see the footpath and people reversing out of their drives now had extra difficulties in seeing any pedestrians crossing their path.  

Home security could be put at risk.  
Mr Chitty suggested a compromise by having the light off between 2400-0530 Hours.  This would save electricity and provide a reasonable level of safety.
Cllr Scott explained that early in 2012 the Parish Council carried out an investigation as a result of rising costs of street lighting repairs in addition to the increase in electricity prices.   Local residents had been informed of the Parish Council’s review for 2 months in the Village News. Eleven responses were received, 6 supporting the turning off of lights completely and 4 for retaining lights and one resident with no comment because where they lived there were no lights. At this time Mr Chitty had let the Council know his views.

A site inspection had been undertaken of all the lights and at the same time  careful consideration was given to the possibility of turning off some lights permanently, taking into account location, traffic, crime information and knowledge of local activities (ie people walking to events). It was agreed that this would be done when the light required repairing because this would not involve any cost to the Parish.   Such lights would then be monitored. The light reported by Mr Chitty fell into this category. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 5TH JANUARY 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes of 5th January 2016 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING

Speed Through Crouch Mike Taylor had made contact with Valerie Dagger requesting money on Platt PC’s behalf.  No response received as yet. Contact had been made with the developer. However, the developer was not willing to contribute to this. Cllr Taylor would make further contact.
Entrance to SHF The contractor had completed work on one part of the access road. However, the tarmac had not been keyed in and did not look as if it would withstand much wear and tear. Cllr Bonser had taken photos and written to the developer thanking him but raised concerns on the quality of the work. Unfortunately there had been no response so a further letter would be sent. No effort had been made to repair the knee rail fencing or the damage to the fence and hedge on the corner of the DEA. The Chairman had asked the groundsman to replace the knee rail fencing in the interests of safety.
Moles

A second mole treatment had been carried out but the problem still persisted. It was thought that moles were coming from Tatham’s paddock. The Chairman said that she would contact Mr Tatham to enquire if he would be willing to contribute to the eradication of the moles. 

Car Park  Cllr Darby, Mathieson and Woolven and Mr Baker had met with Marchants  (Civil Engineers) who would prepare a quote and schedule of works. They had recommended guttering and downpipes to the front of the barn as a priority and had also said that tarmac was the best material to use on the car park. Files had been found on the drainage pond on Comp Lane and the Council would look to see if drains already in place across the field could be used to channel into when soakaways were put in place. Ownership of existing drainage channels would need to be established.
Clerk to locate quotes received previously for guttering. This was for work which Marchants do not undertake.
Hedges at Stonehouse Farm The Clerk had been in contact with the contractor who said that he intended cutting the hedges in February. Cllr Darby had made contact with the resident who would be getting the hedge cut before the end of February.

The Chequers A response had been received from T&MBC to the Chairman’s recent letter. It said that the Committee report for this planning application contained clear advice from the County Council in terms of highway safety and so the attendance by a County Highways Officer would not have been necessary. Although there was a highways officer in attendance to assist on some cases, KCC was a consultee in the planning process and not an integral part of the Local Planning Authority. Members properly considered the speed reduction issue in their debate before making their decision and so the concerns of resident/s were heard and debated. T&M did not believe that a condition was justified and that consideration did not turn on whether or not the County Officer was in attendance.

 T&M acknowledged and sympathised that there were speed issues in Crouch and other rural villages in the Borough. However, the test for seeking contributions from the determination of an individual planning application was that they were necessary, relevant to planning, relevant to the development, enforceable, precise and reasonable in all other respects. In essence, a planning permission cannot be permitted subject to the offering of monies outside of these tests. In the light of KCC Highways comments in the report that there was no highways objection, it would not have been lawful for the planning authority to have sought a contribution for off site highway measures when the development itself did not generate a 'severe' impact in highway terms. 
At the Area 2 planning meeting a number of people had understood a planning officer to say that the possibility of a condition regarding consideration of a contribution could not be discussed because there was no one present from Kent Highways.

Portacabin at The Chequers 

A local resident had made a request to the developer of The Chequers to see if the purple 2 storey portacabin could be moved from directly opposite his driveway which meant that it was in full view from his property. The developer had made it quite clear that he appreciated that the resident had been a consistent opponent of the development proposals, but the application had been considered against all of the relevant planning policies and found to be acceptable.  Clarendon Homes intended to develop this site and would make reasonable efforts not to cause unnecessary impacts upon the neighbours during the course of the build programme.  They had placed the portacabins in a safe and appropriate location and would move them as and how they saw fit, in order to carry out the development.

Grass Triangle at Crouch
Highways had arranged for barriers to be placed around it and KCC would continue to protect the triangle and when all the development was completed in the area it would see what could be done to repair the damage, hopefully with some contribution from the developers.
The Highway’s officer had expressed a wish that planners would consider how deliveries etc were going to affect surrounding areas when they give planning consent. Agreed that this should be relayed to the planning department.

Recent Damage to another Verge in Crouch
Cllr Scade showed photos of the damage which had occurred that day. A large vehicle working on a house in LML had completely taken away part of the verge of the house opposite. The homeowner was aware of the damage and the offending delivery company were replacing the grass verge.
Cllr Scade said he was very concerned about the parking of construction vehicles involved with 3 different sites in the location. He believed this would lead to serious traffic issues.
Stonehouse Field Access Road Verges Joy riders had churned up the grass along the access road at SHF.  The Clerk had obtained two quotes for posts but the quote from Hoists for 200 6 ft posts at a cost of £730 + VAT  was the best option.   The Chairman had also contacted J Clubb regarding the possibility of the quarry donating some boulders.  Cllr Mathieson had sourced a grab lorry free of charge but it would only be available on a Saturday. Nepicar Quarry was not allowed to operate on Saturdays as per its planning conditions. Also the grab lorry would not be able to place boulders individually and each boulder would be too heavy to lift to place correctly. Clerk to obtain quote for cementing in wooden posts as discussed previously. Cllr Woolven offered to prepare a drawing.
Let’s Clean Up The Country The Chairman had read in the KALC newsletter about a clean up campaign on the 4th to 6th March to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday. The Chairman had contacted Platt Scouts, Cubs, Platt Society and WI and they would like to be involved in the initiative. Platt School were keen to be involved and the Chairman would contact Platt Church. Councillors were asked to see what they could do.

Logging Lorries The Chairman had contacted Planning Enforcement regarding logging lorries using Platt’s lanes. Acknowledgement had been received but no response as yet.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Borough Councillor Mike Taylor said that discussions regarding the sewage pump in Plaxtol were ongoing. He also said that plans submitted for Platt Industrial Estate was a new planning application not connected with the one granted in 2015. Therefore, T&MBC had approved an extension for comments to be submitted, comments already received would not be published on the website and the application had been called in to Area 2 Planning Committee.
Borough Councillor Steve Perry reported that at T&MBC parking charges were being discussed. It was thought that the free 2hr parking in the Western Road car park might be abolished and parking charges would be on a sliding scale: 10p for up to 30 minutes, 20p per hour, 40p for 2 hours. If approved at cabinet level then these charges would come into force in April.
Cllr Perry said that he had witnessed parents dropping children to Scouts driving on to the grass verges at Stonehouse Field. He thought that the width of the access road was the problem as there were not sufficient passing places. It was pointed out that widening the road was not possible and that the problem being addressed was happening late at night, having been seen and reported to the Parish Council.
STREET LIGHTING
The Council discussed this matter further and explained about EU regulations regarding lighting.
The light outside No 20 Greenlands had been repaired because of its location and was to remain on.

RESOLVED to monitor the situation for 12 months to ascertain if there were any further objections to the light being off.
21.15 Mr and Mrs Chitty thanked the Council for its time and left the meeting.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Bonser ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

 PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

TM/16/00187/FL LML Platt, Oak House, Convert garage to living accommodation. Cllr Bonser said that he was awaiting confirmation from planning as plans showed garage in an incorrect position.
TM/16/00214/TNCA LML, Platt, Augusta, Tree work
TM/16/00057/FL Paddock Close, Laurel Bank, Garden Room

TM/16/00045/TNCA Potash Lane, Cotman's Edge,Tree work. No objections, but save eucalyptus if possible
PLANNING APPROVALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/15/01614/FL Maidstone Road, Platt, Bassetts Cottage. Change of use & conversion to residential. No objections. Approved 18/01/16. Numerous conditions

TM/15/03520/RM Basted Lane, Crouch,The Paddocks, Reserved Matters. Objections Approved at Meeting 27/01/16. Dtls t.b.a.
TM/15/03591/FL LML Crouch, Langleys, Gallop Track, No objections. Approved 22/01/16
TM/15/03750/FL Platt Common, Primrose Cottage, 2 Storey garage extension.
No objections. Approved 15/01/16 Details t.b.a.
TM/15/03199/ATLondon Road, Wrotham Heath, Save Filling Station.
Signage. No objections. Approved
12/01/16
PLANNING WITHDRAWALS (Parish Council’s comments to T&MBC set out first)

TM/15/03884/TPOC Basted Lane, Crouch,The Paddocks. Fell walnut tree. Strong objections. Withdrawn 14/01/16
APPEAL PROCEEDINGS

APP/H2265/W/15/3087182
Dewpond, Platt Common. Against Refusal. Submissions sent in 28/10/15. No result as at 1/2/16

APP/H2265A/12/2183467/NWF  Askew Bridge Site. Non-determination & enforcement. Court hearing for leave to appeal 30 November. Appeal has been amended. Next hearing to be in March
ENFORCEMENT PROCEEDINGS

2 Hurst Cottages, The Hurst Alleged business use. Enforcement contacted, awaiting response.
Save Filling Station, Wrotham Heath Unauthorised advertising. Resolved by retrospective consent.
Old Stables Barn, Maidstone Road Unauthorised fence. Temporary security fencing allowed.

The Butts, Beechinwood Lane Unauthorised change of use of storage building. Enforcement have requested a site meeting. No response

Landway Farm, Basted Lane Additional Business use. Still chasing. No concern about business use but chimney will need P.P.

Kellys Farm, Crouch Lane
Unauthorised use for caravans. Still under investigation. Caravan still on site appears unoccupied

21.20 Cllr Taylor left the meeting
PLATT WOODS REPORT 

This report was composed by members of the Management committee following the recovery of the Chairman who has just recently been released from hospital following a hip operation.

At are meeting on 13/01/2016 it was agreed to have Kevin Such use 2 of his days widening overgrown parts of the path from Windmill Hill to Roughetts. Public footpath M296. This is to allow the Fire Brigade access with a Landrover, it will also act as a fire break. Walking along this path will be much more enjoyable with all the extra light and views of mature trees.
Kevin completed the first day 20th Jan and all went well.
Platt Woods inspection 28th Jan 2015

Cllr Woolven reported that he had walked through the woods to find out if any damage had occurred during the recent high winds.

He set out from the church and proceeded along the path (MR298) towards the Windmill Hill entrance. On reaching the junction with path (MR296) local to the gate at Roughetts and re-entered the wood at the North end of path (MR297). From there he  proceded South to the Church completing a simple circumnavigation of Platt Woods.
He was pleased to report that he could not find any damage associated with recent weather conditions.

CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments be approved. 

The following payments were received:
UK Power 
Wayleave






104.87

NS&I

Interest







246.13





  Total
  


       

351.00

The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


          VAT


BACS Roecall


Mole Treatment
  90.00


            90.00

BACS J Whale

Tree Work DEA
190.00


          190.00

BACS J Whale

Coppicing

100.00


          100.00

BACS S E Water

Usage SHF

  95.16


            95.16

BACS S E Water

Usage KGF

  23.38


            23.38

BACS Platt PCC

Churchyard Mowing 2102.00


        2102.00

BACS BGPC


Salt Bin

  50.00


            50.00

BACS Streetlights

Col 6 & 16

955.00

191.00
        1146.00

BACS
PAYE


Tax/NI Dec 15 
  87.41


            87.41

BACS Wrotham PC

Skate Park Maint
321.47


          321.47


BACS J Davies

Salary Jan 16

908.80


          908.80

BACS Treeability

Village Green

420.00

84.00
          504.00

BACS M Beale

Cleaning Jan 16
  64.00



64.00

3589 FIT


Membership

  50.00


            50.00

BACS The Memorial Hall
Room Hire

  57.60



57.60

BACS Southern Water
Usage SHF

  19.34


            19.34






Total
         5,534.16
            275.00
        5,809.16

Donation Requests had been received from The Samaritans, Heart of Kent Hospice and The Counselling Centre. Clerk to circulate details to the Council.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Nothing further to raise.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

Air Quality Management Committee  The Chairman had attended an introductory meeting of the Air Quality Management Committee. The committee would be looking into landscaping to improve air quality. Schemes such as Free Trees were already in place and it was thought that this could be utilised. Meetings would be held on a regular basis and T&MBC had offered to provide a Clerk. T&MBC to contact local schools regarding this issue. Next meeting 7 April at Kings Hill. The Council agreed to Cllr Darby attending these meetings.
JPCTCG had also been attended by The Chairman where there had been a speaker from a private bus company and a KCC Transport Officer. Enquiries had been made regarding the bus stop outside the existing Memorial Hall because once the Hall was removed there would be no shelter for school children to wait in. KCC was investigating.
KALC T&M Area Meeting This committee had asked for a number of items to be discussed at the next Parish Partnership Panel, including further plastic recycling.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

 APM  Dates to be advised for end of April.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 1st March 2016.

The meeting was closed at 9.45pm
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